
 

 

Page 1 of 9 
 

Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority for Harrisburg 

Minutes of the Governing Board 

Regular Meeting 

April 23, 2025 

Temple University Harrisburg, Strawberry Square, Harrisburg PA 

hbgica.org 

Members in Attendance Mr. Doug Hill, Chair 
Ms. Audry Carter 
Ms. Kathy Speaker MacNett 
Ms. Elaine Barber 

A Quorum Was Recognized 

Ex-Officio Members in Attendance Mr. Bryan McCutcheon, 
City of Harrisburg 

 

In Attendance Mr. Michael Cassidy, 
General Counsel 
Mr. Jeffrey Stonehill, 
Authority Manager 

 

Meeting Begins   2:58 p.m. 

Welcome by Doug Hill, Chair Mr. Hill opened the meeting.  

Approval of the Minutes 
● January 22, 2025 

On a motion by Ms. MacNett, Second by 
Ms. Carter, the minutes were approved. 

The minutes were 
approved by a vote of 4-0. 

Report by the Chair Mr. Hill indicated that he met with the 
Mayor the previous week. There is a 
calendar for future 2025 meetings. He 
added there was a general financial 
discussion.  
 
Mr. Hill said most of the conversation 
was about economic development and a 
strategy to address this issue. He stated 
that the City has a desire to implement a 
comprehensive plan but does not have 
the capacity to do so in the way the ICA 
Board has envisioned it. 
 
He added while the City has an intent to 
work on economic development, it tends 
to be around recruitment and retention 
rather than upon economic development 
that focuses on trends, demographics, 
neighborhoods, or conversion of office 
space to residential. 
 
Mr. Hill did relay that there is a need for a 
stakeholder group and the Mayor and 
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Ms. Gloria Martin-Roberts both agree. 
However, while there is an intent, no 
actual stakeholder group has yet been 
formed. 
 
Mr. Hill said he discussed the future of 
the State workforce with the Mayor. The 
Mayor told she did discuss this issue with 
the Governor. There is a clear recognition 
that this is an issue.  
 
Mr. Hill does not believe the Mayor is 
optimistic that the State workforce will 
increase in downtown; in fact the overall 
workforce may shrink, due to increased 
remote work for businesses that interact 
with the Commonwealth. 
 
Mr. Hill noted that he and Ms. Carter met 
with Sen. Patty Kim. They discussed the 
positions on the ICA Board. Ms. Carter 
added that it was a wonderful meeting 
and Sen. Kim was a guiding factor in the 
establishment of the ICA. Ms. Carter 
added that Sen. Kim is also frustrated on 
a lack of a comprehensive economic 
development plan. 
 
Mr. Stonehill asked if the Chair raised the 
discussion of the ICA Board funding 
membership in the PA Downtown Center 
with the Mayor. Mr. Hill indicated that he 
did not. Ms. Carter said it was a very 
valuable organization. Mr. Stonehill 
explained the mission of the PA 
Downtown Center. 
 
City staff in attendance made note of the 
opportunity. 
 
Mr. Stonehill explained the difference 
between the Main Street Program and 
Main Street Matters Program. 

Report on City of Harrisburg 
Financial Activities 

Mr. Hill introduced Mr. McCutcheon, 
Accounting Manager. There were two 
handouts to review. 
 
He reviewed the following information: 
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● The first report is the activity 

associated with the General 

Fund. 

● The format is different between 

Mr. McCutcheon’s report, based 

on cash, and the Controller’s 

Office report, which includes 

encumbrances. 

● The Controller’s February report 

reduced the cash balance of 

$17.7 million by encumbrances. 

● The General Fund ended with a 

cash fund balance of 

approximately $23.9 million 

minus $7.9 million in 

encumbrances. 

● He reviewed several large 

encumbrances that are being 

carried forward. 

● The year-to-date cash balance 

(through March), is very similar 

to 2024. There is one difference 

of about $700,000 which was due 

to a 2024 receipt of Medical 

insurance stop-loss payment. No 

change on expenses year over 

year. 

● Mr. Stonehill asked about the use 

of encumbrances in the City 

organization. Mr. McCutcheon 

explained his findings. Mr. 

Samuel Sulkosky, City Business 

Administrator added that a 

review of encumbrances is 

underway. 

● Mr. McCutcheon reviewed a 

revenue analysis by month to 

month. He concluded that the 

streams are very consistent. 

● Mr. McCutcheon discussed the 

impact on adding the American 

Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funding 

through the General Fund and 

how it impacts the revenue. 
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● Mr. McCutcheon discussed that 

he believes that the Earned 

Income Tax revenue has grown 

significantly, but he thinks that 

growth has peaked. 

● Mr. McCutcheon did a 

breakdown of the Neighborhood 

Services Fund. 

● He added that there was $4.5 

million after apply outstanding 

encumbrances. 

● Mr. McCutcheon discussed the 

genesis of the Neighborhood 

Services Fund. 

● Mr. McCutcheon noted that 

revenue in the Neighborhood 

Services Fund was higher in 2024 

than previous years as a result of 

a trash fee increase. 

● He added that American Rescue 

Plan Act funding is being 

transferred into the 

Neighborhood Services Fund. 

● Mr. Stonehill asked about the 

host municipality fee from the 

incinerator, but that is also in a 

separate fund. 

● Cash balance of $21.4 million in 

the General Fund as of today. 

Section 203 Annual Report Mr. Hill informed the ICA Board that he 
and Mr. Stonehill have been working on 
the annual report and that they were 
going to give the Board an update. 
 
Mr. Stonehill reported that there are two 
parts to the process. There's the part 
with which the City staff help, statistical 
tables as well as the narrative sections, 
which are included in the report. 
Secondly, there's other parts which are a 
reflection of the Board’s position on 
evaluating the progress that the City has 
made over the last year. 
 
Mr. Stonehill said the reflections will be 
shared with the Board to add their 

Motion to Authorize the 
Chair and Manager to 
complete and submit the 
Section 203 Annual Report 
by Ms. MacNett, second by 
Ms. Barber, with a vote of 
4-0; approved. 
 
Motion to Accept the 
Correspondence from 
Mayor Williams 
Establishing the 2025 
Budget, as Adopted, as an 
Update to the 2025 Five-
Year Plan by Ms. Barber, 
second by Ms. MacNett, 
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thoughts and comments to what the 
Chair and he have gathered. 
 
It will be sent to the Governor and the 
General Assembly by the end of the 
month. 
 
Mr. McCutcheon said their submissions 
are progressing to the point that they can 
be shared. 
 
Mr. Stonehill raised the issue that 
correspondence had been received, on 
this day, from Mayor Wanda Williams, 
that the 2025 Budget document should 
be considered an update to the Mayor’s 
Five-Year Fiscal Plan. 
 
Mr. Stonehill noted that there have been 
significant changes in fiscal projections 
from the Five-Year Plan to the 2025 
Budget. 
 
Mr. McCutcheon pointed out that about 
$71.3 million in annual spending is the 
advisable guideline. Mr. McCutcheon 
confirmed that the expense side did 
change.  
 
Mr. Stonehill brought up the use of fund 
balance in future years. 
 
Ms. Carter noted that the Board 
recommends that the City get out of Act 
47 status as soon as possible. She 
reminded the group that the Incinerator 
Litigation is the holdup. 
 
Mr. Stonehill noted the distribution of 
the executive summary of the Annual 
Report. Mr. Hill noted the improvements 
of the fiscal condition of the City and the 
professional staff working on these 
issues. He added a list of nagging issues 
reflected in the report. 
 
Ms. Carter raised the failure to 
implement performance measurements. 
 

with a vote of 4-0; 
approved. 
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Finance Director Robert Kennick noted 
that the 2026 budget will include 
performance evaluations. Mr. Stonehill 
explained quantitative analysis that the 
ICA Board seeks. 
 
Mr. Hill asks for two motions, one 
regarding the Section 203 report and one 
regarding the Mayor’s correspondence. 
 
Mr. McCutcheon made a comment about 
real estate tax revenue. 
 
Ms. MacNett thanked City staff for the 
response to a downed tree near her 
home. 

Authority Manager’s Report Mr. Stonehill provided the financial 
report for April 2025. 
 
Mr. Stonehill thanked DCED for the 
provision of another fiscal year’s worth of 
revenue for the operation of the ICA.  
 
Mr. Stonehill said that there will be 
insurance renewals coming up. 

 

Resignation from the ICA Board Mr. Hill announced that both Elaine 
Barber and Audry Carter have submitted 
resignations from the ICA Board.  
 
Mr. Hill went on to explain that Ms. 
Barber is able to serve until her 
replacement is officially appointed.  
 
He added that Ms. Carter’s resignation 
needs to be acted upon immediately. Ms. 
Carter added that she will be moving out 
of the City shortly, and therefore, she 
cannot continue to serve. 
 
Mr. Hill asked for a motion, with regret, 
and to add everyone’s gratitude for your 
service and diligence and all the hard 
work and excitement that you brought to 
the Board. 
 
Ms. Barber thanked everyone and noted 
her resignation was as a result of her 
upcoming retirement. 

Motion to accept the 
resignation of Ms. Audry 
Carter from the ICA Board, 
effective immediately, and 
Ms. Elaine Barber, effective 
upon the appointment of a 
successor, by Ms. MacNett 
with a second by Ms. 
Carter, and a vote of 4-0; 
approved. 
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On the subject of appointing successors, 
Mr. Stonehill pointed out the Board is 
now down to its minimum to meet the 
requirement of a quorum for each 
meeting. 
 
Mr. Hill pointed out that he has spoken to 
all the representatives for replacements 
for all the vacancies on the Board. Ms. 
Carter explained that she has been in 
contact with Sen. Patty Kim who is 
helping. 

Public Comments Eric Epstein, from Rock the Capitol, 
brought up a series of points and asked a 
series of questions. 
 
Mr. McCutcheon spoke about the 
collection rate in the Neighborhood 
Services Fund. 
 
Mr. Stonehill noted that the Five Year 
Plan was approved in the fall of 2024. 
 
Mr. McCutcheon noted that the last audit 
completed was the 2022 Consolidated 
Annual Fiscal Review. 
 
Brian Kimmet, from Rock the Capital, 
asked about the OPEB Trust, the inability 
to borrow debt going forward, and the 
Recreation budget amendment. 
 
Sam Sulkosky, Business Administrator, 
stated that the City has very highly 
funded their pension plans. 
 
Mr. Troy Kieser, Pennsylvania 
Department of Community and Economic 
Development, asked about the audits and 
the PA Downtown Center. 

 

Adjourn meeting at 4:13 p.m.  Motion by Ms. MacNett. 
A second was not required. 

Approved 4-0. 
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Respectfully submitted: 

--------------------------------- 

Jeffrey M. Stonehill, Authority Manager 
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Appendix Documents 





Summary of Bills Paid – Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority for Harrisburg 

Report – January 23, 2025 to April 23, 2025 

 

Starting balance (January 23):   $113,946.31 

1/26/25 1099 Form Tax Preparation 20.94 

1/31/25 DCED Annual Funding Deposit +$100,000.00  

1/31/25 Monthly Interest on Checking Account +$2.34  

2/3/25 Amazon.com Laptop $1,794.92 

2/3/25 Pursuit Co-Working Harrisburg $98.15 

2/3/25 Digital Ocean $12.72 

2/3/25 Digital Ocean $6.87 

2/18/25 Adobe Software $254.27 

2/21/25 Dropbox Website License $179.76 

2/28/25 Monthly Interest on Checking Account +$3.14 

3/3/25 Pursuit Co-Working Harrisburg $98.15 

3/3/25 Digital Ocean $12.72 

3/3/25 Digital Ocean $6.87 

3/31/25 Monthly Interest on Checking Account +$3.59 

4/1/25 Pursuit Co-Working Harrisburg $98.15 

4/1/25 Digital Ocean $12.72 

4/1/25 Digital Ocean $6.87 

4/16/25 Zoom Website License $169.49 

4/23/25 Johnson Duffie Legal Expenses (Jan, Feb, Mar) $787.50 

4/23/25 MESH PA 2 (Apr, May, and Jun 2025) $13,650.00 

  

Estimated Balance (April 23, 2025)   $196,745.06 














